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SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 13

Intervention of Pope Paul VI

In his weekly sermon, Pope Paul VI condemned the hijackings. “Even if in these [most recent] terror acts there appears but a hint of the desperate need for understanding and justice from which these reactions burst forth, we cannot but condemn them openly.”

Pope Paul VI had, the previous day, directed the Very Rev. Jean Rodhain, chairman of Caritas International, a Roman Catholic relief agency, to fly to Jordan as his personal representative to “offer every assistance possible” to resolve the hostage crisis in cooperation with the ICRC.
 Rodhain was now in Amman.
 He met with Prime Minister Rifai to seek his help in visiting the hostages; the best Rifai could do was give him the names and telephone numbers of Fatah people. Rodhain then met with Arafat, appealing in the name of the Pope to see the hostages, but got no further. In the afternoon, Rodhain met with PFLP men, who promised to let him know the next morning whether he could see the hostages.
 Rodhain would return to Rome two days later, his “hijack mercy mission” unsuccessful. Rodhain would claim that he curtailed his visit because “the detained passengers had been split up far from Amman…and there was danger from shooting on the route to visit them.” But in truth, the PFLP had had turned down his request to visit the hostages, advising him to “first visit the ‘hostages’ imprisoned by the Israelis.” He was “not optimistic” about the release of the hostages.
 

Declining PLO-Jordanian Relations

The PLO further inflamed the rhetoric, announcing a general strike starting Thursday until the creation of a “national authority.”

The fact is that the Jordanian Government and authorities want to liquidate the Palestinian resistance…A fierce attack is now being mounted against us…It is our natural right to defend ourselves…[W]e do not seek to undermine King Hussein’s regime, nor the Jordanian state. We are only defending our existence and the Palestinian revolution.
The PLO rebroadcast its demand that King Hussein dismiss certain people—including his uncle—from the armed forces.

The Committee of Five, in a desperate effort to avert the conflict, after having the prior evening conducted numerous meetings both sides presented its proposals for resolving the dispute between the government and the Palestinians. While the Government and the PLO would both respond positively, this agreement too would not hold. The agreement called on the Jordanian government to recognize the “PLO as the sole representative of the Palestinian people”—a far-reaching concession at the time—and on the resistance organizations to respect “the sovereignty of the Arab states [i.e., including Jordan].”

Hostage Status

The United States believed that the PFLP was holding twelve dual nationals and sixteen to eighteen other American Jews.
 There was confusion about whether the PLO or PFLP had actual control of the hostages, although the emerging assumption was that it was the PFLP.  “There seems to be divergence of view between PLO-Fatah and [the] PFLP on this score, as well as perhaps divergence of views within [the] PFLP itself.” The U.S. State Department assumed that the remaining hostages “are being held by [the] PFLP but it [is] possible that [the] PLO’s security force and/or Jordanian security forces are also involved.” But it remained unclear who, even within the PFLP, was authorized to negotiate for the hostages’ release or what the exact demands now were. The State Department beseeched Brubeck: “The situation in [the] next 24 hours needs to clarify as to what are the current PFLP demands and who their negotiators are.”

The British too asked their ambassador in Amman, “Have you any information on who is in charge of [the] remaining hostages and where they are? Have you any comments on the relations between the Central Committee and the PFLP, especially in light of last night’s statement by the former?”

Bilateral Deals vs. Unified Front

An Associated Press reporter claimed to have seen Germany’s written agreement. However, early afternoon, Germany issued a rather equivocal statement:

The Federal Government has considered a proposed arrangement for the release of the captive passengers which Wischnewski discussed on his own initiative with representatives of the “Red Crescent” and Arab organizations. The Federal Government will raise the information which has been received this afternoon in the discussions in Bern when negotiations with the ICRC will be continues. The contradictory reports from Arab circles make a further consideration of the matter indispensable. The readiness of the Federal Government to release the three Arabs being held in the Federal Republic as soon as the preconditions are met is known.

German state secretary Paul Frank tried to assure British ambassador Brooks Richards in Bonn that the statement “sounded a bit vague” because his government was “anxious to paper over any cracks” but that, essentially, Wischnewski was “a nuisance.”

Nonetheless, at one point during the day, the State Department received the following in an official message from the German government: “The Federal Government is for a coordinated approach of the governments directly interested but also urges that a quick decision concerning a realistic basis for a solution should be made soon. A precondition for that aim is a readiness of the Israeli government to contribute to a general solution. [emphasis added]  If such a schedule cannot be envisaged, soon a point will be reached where the Federal Government has to consider to give up for her part the effort of coordinated negotiations. In this respect, the position of the Federal Government corresponds with the British position.”

Meanwhile, German embassy staff in Amman asked American embassy staff later that afternoon whether they were interested in meeting directly with the PRCS “to obtain further details” of the PFLP’s conditions. In Washington, Joe Sisco saw this suggestion as an “indication of [the] German penchant to ‘go it alone,’” a PRCS effort to insert itself into the negotiations with the ICRC’s withdrawal,
 and a Palestinian effort to drive a wedge between the Europeans and their American and Israeli counterparts.

“It will be increasingly difficult to maintain a united front under these circumstances, though this is the…best way to secure [the] release of all remaining hostages,” Sisco wrote to Brubeck. “We must continue the prudent, cool approach we have thus far followed successfully. Unity of [the] group continues to be essential as we await concrete demands of PFLP and we explore whether the Jordanian Government can play increasingly helpful role. We should apply maximum pressures on ICRC to stay in [the] picture; they cannot leave as we approach [the] crunch.” Sisco instructed Brubeck to “under no circumstances agree” to meet with the PRCS. “For us to take [the] initiative and inject [the] Palestine Red Crescent Society would be complicating and imply [the] end of [the] ICRC role—which we want strongly to continue.” In a cable to Brubeck, Sisco added:

1. …Of course each of our allies is restive and there is continuing and increasing risk of a breakdown of the multilateral approach. However, there have been no separate deals made…You will have noted that [the] Bonn Cabinet this morning took [the] decision to continue to maintain [a] united front. We have made real progress: 375 of 425 passengers are free without any deals made.

2. …We are concerned that it is in Amman that representatives of various governments seem to be proceeding on the assumption that separate deals are both imminent and inevitable. You should make every effort to counter this defeatist attitude in which is so much more prevalent among your colleagues in Amman than it is in Bern or at governmental levels.

3. [The] Fatah deal, as you indicated in your own telegram {Amman 4672, which I don’t have}, is unacceptable. We obviously could not enter in a discussion with [the] Red Crescent Society to separate “sheep from goats.”

4. We are becoming increasingly concerned over Wischnewski free-wheeling and intend to take this matter up further with government in Bonn. You will have noted that [the] side deal which Wischnewski has put together has not been accepted by his government.

In Bonn too, Brook Richards, after speaking with State Secretary Frank, told the American chargé that the British and German “share a common concern” that the five-power front would not work. Both their embassies in Amman were reporting a much more serious security situation in Amman than the American embassy was. And, the British and Germany were both “impressed by [the] Israeli adamancy” in refusing to make any offers likely to influence the fedayeen. Brooks stressed that the United States needed to bring heavy pressure on Israel to agree in principle to release fedayeen prisoners. While Britain still felt that the combined five power front was the right approach, “time was rapidly running out,” he cautioned. The U.S. chargé concluded that the “clear purpose of [Richard’s] call was to convey that the UK was moving more and more toward the Germans on a small European package if the Israelis did not soon show more give in their position.”

The Swiss too were offered a separate deal in Amman: The Swiss crew, four Swiss passengers, plus Kenny Hubler could “leave [the] country by [the] same plane” that would fly in the three fedayeen in Zurich. Believing that the British and Germans had received similar proposals, Swiss envoy to Amman, Charles-Albert Dubois, (using British rather than American embassy facilities “since he does not wish to let the Americans see it”) urged his government to consider the proposal. “In the present situation, it is the only way to save the lives of the remaining [Swiss] passengers and crew.”

Fears of Military Intervention

The United States’ Sixth Fleet continued to concern the Arab world. Noted Cairo’s Al-Ahram, “Important and ambiguous [US] military movements are taking place in the Mediterranean…The magnitude of these military movements indicates that they are something more than mere preparation to transport the detained [hostages].” The previous day, another Cairene paper also wondered whether the United States had “more serious aims,” such as launching some “adventure in favor of Israel.” It warned that “the Americans are playing with fire…thus showing the Americans’ complete disregard for the whole world.”

Fear of Israeli intervention also began to mount. According to reports filtering into Damascus, Israeli mechanized units were amassing along the Jordanian-Israeli ceasefire line.
  Baghdad radio also reported “continuous Israeli military movements near the Jordanian borders” and unusual activity of “the Zionist enemy air force.”
 Indeed, Israeli Transportation minister Shimon Peres had now publicly warned that if the remaining hostages were not released, the use of force…could not be excluded.
 The next day, too, Israel’s foreign minister would say that Israel’s defense chiefs were watching the situation carefully “because any major change would affect Israel’s own security.”

Israel’s Stance

Israel, said foreign ministry director general Gideon Rafael to the U.S. chargé J. Owen Zurhellen, “could not imagine that the U.S. government would abandon Jews or permit discrimination in any form.” Zurhellen “took immediate exception” to the words “abandon Jews,” retorting that the “use of this kind of emotional phraseology [would not] promote rational progress in this difficult situation.” Rafael withdrew the remark but made clear that Israel was not budging for the moment.  Rafael also reiterated to British ambassador John Barnes that Israel continued to believe that “a strong, patient attitude would eventually bring about a reduction in fedayeen terms.” Israel further “had the impression that the PFLP was gradually being isolated, that it was panicky and would not hold out more than a few days if we [all] stood firm.” Agreeing that the PFLP’s “terms seem to have come down steadily,” Barnes advised his government, again, that it was unrealistic to expect Israel to “to consider anything short of a firm and authoritative bid.”

Zurhellen concurred: If Israel agreed in principle, the fedayeen would come up with an “impossibly large and difficult list.” As long as Israel withheld its agreement, the pressure would be on the fedayeen to keep their list reasonable, and the onus would be on the other powers to reject or scale down unreasonable fedayeen demands on grounds Israel would not agree to them.

George Habash’s Absence

Inexplicably, PFLP head George Habash was still in the Korea, scheduled to depart for Peking the next day and Hanoi thereafter. He was out of Jordan since before the hijackings. He had not participated in any negotiations to date and would remain out of the Middle East throughout the entire saga.

Britain vs. the United States

“We are disappointed that the U.S. government have not so far found it possible to put much steam behind our efforts” in Bern, wrote an exasperated Douglas-Home. He asked Freeman to make the following blistering arguments to U.S. Secretary of State Rogers:

a. We recognize and share U.S. concerns for Israeli-Arab ceasefire negotiations.  But we cannot subordinate the lives of our hostages to that, nor, we believe, can the Swiss and the Germans.  We could not hold public opinion on this basis.  Nor could we hold the cohesion of the group.

b. You say Rogers is worried lest U.S. and Israel should find the term hardened against them if [the] Bern group breaks apart.  [The] Israelis talk of possible softening of PFLP terms if [the] group stays together.  We believe Rogers’s fears more realistic than Israeli hopes.

c. The hostages are in the hands of the PFLP who are, on Rogers’s admission, divided from the PLO.  So, it is with the PFLP we must deal: They are hot-headed and impatient men who may easily be driven to desperate measures.

d. …

e. The need for [any continued] negotiations arises [solely] because of the position of U.S. and Israeli hostages.

f. The Israelis are not acting as good allies in the Bern group.  They expect consultations and solidarity, but they have taken unilateral action in bringing in 450 Arab prisoners without consulting or informing other members of the group.  This is no way to meet their objective of retaining cohesion and could have unpredictable consequences on the conduct of the fedayeen.

g. We cannot leave the future of our hostages in the hands of the Israelis, who are fighting a war with the Arabs in which we have no part.  Nor, we believe, can the Germans and the Swiss.

To its ambassador in Bern, the foreign office wrote, “The next difficulty to get over will be the reluctance…by the Americans and Israelis to play a positive part in cooperation with the rest of us. We hope that the three European members of your group will put it squarely to your American and Israeli colleagues that their governments will have to contribute to our efforts to get the hostages released if these are to be successful. H.M. Ambassador at Amman has represented that there is a real danger, unless fast progress can be made…that the PFLP will make it a firm condition for the release of [all] western hostages that the Israelis also release some of the Arabs they are detaining.”

And, to its ambassador in Amman, the British Foreign Office complained that “the Americans are being suspiciously relaxed and we are trying to decide why.” Ambassador John Phillips posited that the United States was misreading the situation. “They are at present, we believe, less well informed than ourselves about the hour-by-hour shifts in the mood of the extremist fedayeen and the…lack of Fatah control over them…Unlike ourselves, they do not have a quid pro quo to offer—or at least have not been asked for one—or that they are under less immediate pressure. They are, in fact, to a large extent acting for the Israelis.”

To Freeman, four principal elements seemed to be underlying the American attitude:

(a) Their approach to the problem is cautious and measured. Their interpretation of the week’s developments has led them to believe that too much importance should not be attached to deadlines. In a fluid and fast-moving situation, they see advantage in completing each stage of the complicated and often contradictory negotiations before embarking on the next. As Sisco told me today, they believe that we are now entering an entirely new phase.

(b) They are acutely anxious over the position of their dual nationals. They naturally do not want to find themselves in a situation where the three European powers have concluded their own deals, leaving the United States alone with the Israelis to face up to PFLP demands…

(c) They are convinced from long and often bitter experience of negotiating with the Israelis that direct pressure on Jerusalem tends to make them more intransigent. They therefore attach especial importance to the method and timing of approaches to them. 

(d) Their overriding concern remains the longer-term problem of Arab-Israel peace negotiations and a Middle Eastern settlement. They have had to exert considerable pressure on Jerusalem during the past two months and they are naturally reluctant now to draw too heavily on their remaining stock of goodwill with the Israeli government.” 

Secretary of State Rogers, as he later cabled U.S. diplomats, summarized his take of his two conversations with Freeman:

a. There was an apparent difference of opinion developing between London and Washington on [the] need to press Israel for [an] indication [that it was] ready to make [a] contribution to [the] overall settlement.

b. London was alarmed at the position of the FRG and feared it would move to [a] separate deal.

c. The Foreign Secretary felt that there would be no progress towards [a] solution unless the Israelis could be brought to give private assurances as to their readiness to accept [the] principle of exchange.

Freymond and Rochat Recriminations

As soon as the two departed, recriminations began to emerge. Freymond had told a U.S. embassy official that “Rochat had become so close to the leaders of [the] PFLP that his effectiveness was being hampered.” That’s why Freymond had decided to come to lead the negotiating team, although he “repeatedly expressed his personal esteem for Rochat.” Freymond also believed that Rochat’s effectiveness was disadvantaged because “Israel objects strongly” to him.
 For his part, Rochat felt that Freymond had “acted in too harsh and precipitous a manner in his negotiations with the High Command.” He added that Freymond did not have experience like his in dealing with Arabs and “this may have been a contributing factor in the way negotiations have gone.”
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